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September 26, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration is a motion concerning proposed criteria for designating tiered service levels on unincorporated King County roads and bridges. This motion is appropriate given the County Council’s upcoming consideration of the proposed Department of Transportation (DOT) biennial budget and the continued implementation of the Strategic Plan for Road Services (SPRS), which sets clear priorities to guide the DOT’s Road Services Division (RSD) as it manages the road system into the future.
Steep declines in the revenues supporting the King County road fund, accompanied by ongoing deterioration of aging road surfaces and bridges and increased costs of providing service, necessitates a new way of providing maintenance services and preservation activities. As such, the proposed budget for the RSD is built around the implementation of a tiered system of prioritizing maintenance, storm response, and snow removal, as well as preservation activities in the capital program.  
The implementation of the tiered system is consistent with Motion 13393, which directed the RSD to develop an implementation plan in 2011 for delivering the programs and services provided by the RSD within the policy framework of the SPRS and within current financial constraints. The first phase of the SPRS implementation plan focused on developing a service level plan that identifies a prioritization process for delivering road services. This plan was 
developed by an interbranch working group consisting of staff from the RSD, the Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, the DOT Director’s Office, and County Council staff; and was presented and discussed with the County Council’s Transportation, Economy and Environment Committee at a briefing on July 12, 2011.
Since that time, the RSD has continued to refine the prioritization process for delivering road services and has undertaken a significant effort to identify the consequences to RSD customers. The division has also engaged in outreach efforts to inform these customers.  These efforts have included a description of the tiers, an explanation of how the tiers were developed, and maps and illustrations of what customers can expect to see in terms of the condition of the road network and its performance over time.
The enclosed motion is focused on objective criteria for the ranking of each of the 1,500-plus miles of unincorporated King County roadway into one of five service level tiers. This criterion takes into consideration the functional classification of each roadway, including volume of use by motorists, transit and freight; safety requirements; detour length; and whether a road is considered to be sole access or a lifeline route.
The strategy behind the ranking of roadways and assignment into tiered service levels assumes that the most-used, higher tier roads and bridges provide the greatest benefit in terms of the overall performance of the existing road network. Therefore, the higher tier roads and bridges will receive a higher level of maintenance, storm response, and snow and ice removal, while the lower tier roads and bridges will receive less attention and, in some cases, deteriorate substantially.

The implementation of the tiered system assumes that regulatory work and response to immediate operational safety needs will be applied to all roads in the network. It also assumes that limited-to-no work will be aimed at improving mobility or capacity. Consistent with SPRS direction on how the RSD delivers service, risk assessment will factor heavily into the decision making process.

The designation of tiers is the preferred method for maintaining and preserving roads and bridges in the unincorporated areas with the limited resources available. Approval of the enclosed motion provides clear guidance for the RSD to make both long-term preservation investments in the road network, as well as day-to-day maintenance and traffic management operational decisions beginning in 2012.
Please feel free to contact Paulette Norman, P.E., Director of the Road Services Division, at 206-296-6590, if you have any questions.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
Enclosures
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